EAR 07/02/09

1

1
2
3
4
5
6

MINUTES

7

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE,

8

AND RECREATION COMMITTEE

9
10
11

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
JULY 2, 2009
Council Chamber

12
13
14
15
16

APPROVED:

17
18

.......

19

?

20
21
22
23
24

REPORTED BY: Katherine Eismann
Hawaii Certified Shorthand Reporter #439
Certified Realtime Reporter
Certified Broadcast Captioner
Registered Diplomate Reporter

25

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

Committee

EAR 07/02/09

2
1

CONVENE: 1:35 p.m.

2 PRESENT: VOTING MEMBERS:
Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson, Chair
3
Councilmember Sol P. Kaho'ohalahala, Vice-Chair
(In 1:42 p.m.)
4
Councilmember Gladys C. Baisa
Councilmember Michael J. Molina (In
1:38 p.m.)
5
Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla
6
NON-VOTING MEMBERS:
Councilmember Wayne K. Nishiki
7
Councilmember Michael P. Victorino (Out
2:05 p.m.)
8
9

STAFF:

Lance Taguchi, Legislative Analyst
Tammy M. Frias, Committee Secretary
Dana Broncheau, Executive Assistant to
Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson

ADMIN:

Tamara Horcajo, Director, Department of Parks
and Recreation
Kaeo Ah Sau, South Maui District Supervisor,
Department of Parks and Recreation
Lester Wong, Lieutenant, Department of Police
Alan Brown, Officer, Department of Police
Jeffrey T. Ueoka, Deputy Corporation Counsel
Department of the Corporation Counsel

OTHERS:

Karen Wolf
Mark Wolf
Additional attendees (3)

PRESS:

Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
Chris Hamilton, The Maui News

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

ITEM NO. 10: PROHIBITION OF ALCOHOL AT CHARLEY YOUNG
PARK (KIHEI) (C.C. No. 09-78)
CHAIR JOHNSON: ...(gavel)... Aloha
and good afternoon. The Economic Development,

25 Agriculture and Recreation Committee Meeting of
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1

July 2nd will come to order.

2

I want to thank the Members that are here in

3

attendance. And we have only one item on the agenda

4

this afternoon, and that is EAR-10, which is regarding

5

the prohibition of alcohol at Charley Young Park, which

6

is in Kihei.

7

So, I will introduce the Members who are in

8

attendance. First, thank you, Member Baisa, for your

9

attendance this afternoon.

10

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.

11

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.

12 A Non-Member, but also in attendance, is Councilmember
13 Wayne Nishiki. Aloha, Wayne. We have a Member of the
14

Committee, Mr. Joseph Pontanilla. Thank you --

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.

16

CHAIR JOHNSON: -- for your

17

attendance. Good afternoon. And we have also in

18

attendance Member Michael Victorino, who is not a Member

19

of the Committee, but I thank you for your attendance,

20

Michael.

21

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon,

22 Madam Chair.
23

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. We have,

24

for the current time -- they are running a little bit

25

late -- we have Member Kaho'ohalahala, who is our
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1 Vice-Chair, and we have Member Molina, who will be
2

joining us a little bit later for this meeting.

3

From the Administration, we have Ms. Tamara

4

Horcajo, who is our Director of Parks. Thank you. We

5

have also, from Corporation Counsel, Mr. Jeff Ueoka.

6

Thank you, Jeff, for your attendance.

7

From staff, we have our stalwarts, Lance

8

Taguchi and Tammy Frias. And we have -- as resource

9 people in the audience, we have Lieutenant Wong and also
10 Officer Brown who are here if there should be any
11

questions regarding this issue that's on the agenda this

12

afternoon.

13

And we have a representative also from South

14

Maui Parks, Mr. Ah Sau. Thank you for your attendance

15

as well.

16

So, Members, we only, at this point in time,

17 have one individual signed up to testify in this
18 measure, which is rather shocking, given the controversy
19 that sometimes has erupted around this particular
20 measure. We have received written testimony.
21

But, at this time, since we only have one

22

testifier, if the Members do not object, I would call

23

that testifier forward. And I will not put a limitation

24

on the length of time that you are speaking, only

25

because you are the only testifier that signed up.
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1

So, at this moment, I would call up

2

Ms. Karen Wolf. And if you could just state your name

3

for the record, I'd really appreciate it. Yes, and just

4

come to the podium.

5
6

...BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. WOLF: My name is Karen Wolf, and I live

7

in Kihei. And I'm here with my husband, Mark. And we

8

thank you for bringing this to the attention of all

9

these people.

10

We support the prohibition of alcohol at

11 Charley Young Beach. Mark and I have been homeowners
12

there since 1994. And the family nature of that park

13

seems to have deteriorated over the years, and it has

14 become an area where groups congregate with drinking in
15

excess and drug use. It seems to be predominant,

16

creating a lot of confrontations with passive beach

17

users, homeowners, residents, tourists, and guests that

18

enjoy Charley Young Beach.

19
20

And this seems to be threatening the safety
of all the beachgoers. Urination and defecation on

21 private and public lands has been common due to the -- I
22

think the distance of the bathrooms from the facilities

23

as well as the overdrinking and inability of people to

24

make that walk of 150 yards.

25

The homeowners requested the County
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1

reinstall a portable toilet at Charley Young Beach

2

loading zone. I believe that was last year. And we

3

appreciated that, because it had been removed due to

4 vandalism prior to that time. There have been many
5

instances still, though, that the toilet isn't used and

6

neighboring properties are used instead of that.

7

Probably the distance has something to do with it.

8

We are not even comfortable taking our

9 grandchildren through this area from our home, because
10

it's often just too rowdy, and the people there are --

11

often make comments, especially to our older teenage

12 daughters. We wouldn't let them go down there by
13

themselves, so ...

14

I didn't want to go on and on, so I -- I

15

felt there would either be others, or I have said it

16

all. I think you've probably had way too many

17

communications from me over the past three years, and I

18

just -- we all feel -- I am representing myself, but

19

many of the homeowners, residents, and guests, many of

20 them that have decided not to come back to Charley Young
21

Beach, because of the problems there, are very

22

supportive of this cause.

23

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.

24 Are there any questions for the testifier?
25

Councilmember Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, thank you very

1
2

much, Chair, and thank you, Mrs. Wolf, for being here

3

this afternoon. It's important that we hear from

4

somebody who's obviously directed impact -- directly

5

impacted by what we are talking about today.

6

You describe a pretty sad situation to have

7

in a neighborhood. I'm wondering, does this go on all

8

the time? Is it more on weekends? Does it go late into

9

the night?
MS. WOLF: Yes, it does go on almost all the

10
11

time. Right now, the sand's very hot, so fewer people

12

are participating down there. But there is still always

13

a group.

14

Just the other day, there was a police

15

report made. The other morning, we woke up, and someone

16

had a campfire on the beach, and the police had to come,

17

and the Fire Department had to come. But seven days a

18 week, from late October and early November, all the way
19

through till May, there's groups there every day. And

20

it is -- it just makes it very uncomfortable.

21

And, you know, yes, we live in a condominium

22

that's right there, but our elderly neighbor, Alyce

23

Haines, is right next door, and she has a lot of

24

problems. In the morning, she goes down and finds -- I

25

don't know if I am supposed to say this, but --
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1

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm sure it's okay.

2

MS. WOLF: She finds, not only where the

3 people have urinated, but they have defecated, and then
4

left things there, everything from T-shirts to toilet

5

paper.

6

And then on up the beach, there's -- there's

7 many homeowners that struggle with it even after hours,
8 because, you know, they leave the beach maybe when it
9

gets dark, or after it's quite dark, and then -- and then

10

they go on up to the loading zone area, and then a lot

11

of cars are parked on the two streets up there, because

12

it's closer than going up to the Charley Young parking

13

lot on the street.

14

And then there's a lot of hanging around

15

there. And there's several neighbors in that area,

16

individual, single-family homes and condominiums or

17

fourplexes that -- that get even, you know, more

18

impacted than we are later into the night.

19
20

And then there's also the problem, that we
feel is very important, is that all of these people that

21 have been drinking and using drugs all day then are
22

leaving the parking area in vehicles. And we have

23

witnessed this many times, but we have no -- you know,

24

there's nothing we can do about it. So, that's also

25

another issue.
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1

We've asked that they maybe set up a

2

checkpoint, but I believe that the reason was because

3

there's not enough way to pull people over like they

4 used to up in Lahaina for the -5

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm sure we can query

6

the police representatives when we have the opportunity

7

to talk to them. But what I'm interested in is, you

8

know, this ordinance that we have before us is focused

9

on prohibiting alcohol.

10

And I'm wondering if you can think of any

11

other measures, besides the police sting, that would

12

help. Because, you know, maybe just getting rid of the

13

alcohol is a very positive step, but is there more

14

that's needed? Is it the amenities in the park? You

15 mentioned the lack of a convenient restroom?
16
17
18
19
20

MS. WOLF: Well, it's at least a -- I mean,
this is just me pacing it off, but -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It's okay. That's
why you are here. We want to hear your manao.
MS. WOLF: Yeah. It's at least 150 yards

21

from where the County steps are at the bottom of Charley

22

Young, not the real steep ones, but after the end of the

23

path, to the Sanican that's up there. And then, of

24

course, I don't know. I think it's twice that far to go

25 down to Kamaole Beach Park I, where there are showers
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1
2
3
4

and bathrooms as well. So -- but what is one to do
about that? I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, you know, I
always -- every time we talk about drinking in parks, I

5 remember the famous joke about the little girl that got
6

even with her father by locking the restroom the night

7

of his beer bust.

8

But, you know, having convenient restrooms

9

is really very important, because otherwise people are

10

gonna avail themselves of whatever is convenient. But

11

I'd like to thank you very much for coming today to

12

share your thoughts with us. Thank you.

13

MS. WOLF: Thank you.

14

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there

15

any other questions?

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I get one.

17

CHAIR JOHNSON: Karen, if you would

18
19

stay. Councilmember Pontanilla.
And before the Chair permits a question, I'd

20

like to recognize Member Molina as well as Vice-chair

21

Kaho'ohalahala. Thank you for your attendance.

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank

23

you, Ms. Wolf, for being here. I was looking at some

24

photographs in our handout. I don't know who took those

25 photographs, but it seems to me that the people that's
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1
2

frequent -- frequenting the area are volleyball players
or they play volleyball.
My -- my question to you is that I -- I know

3

4 we do have local fishermen that goes out to Charley
5

Young to go ulua fishing, and I don't know if they are a

6 part of the group that you -- you talked about in
7

regards to, you know, urinating, using bathrooms on the

8

beach, drinking, causing problems. Can you comment?

9

MS. WOLF: Are you asking -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Have you ever

10
11

observed the fishermen themselves?

12

MS. WOLF: No, I have not.

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.

14

MS. WOLF: No, I have never observed the

15

fishermen. And since there haven't been games there,

16

we've also had several instances where other groups have

17

congregated there, and there's been overdrinking and a

18

lot of drug use. And it's still going on even though

19

the volleyball players are not there at this specific

20

time.

21

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.

22

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there

23

any other questions? Seeing none, I want to thank you

24

very much for your testimony.

25

Is there anyone else who wishes to give

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

EAR 07/02/09

12

1

testimony in regard to this particular item?
...END PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

2
3

CHAIR JOHNSON: The Chair is going

4

to -- just on the off chance that there may be somebody

5

in transit, I will keep the testimony open for maybe

6

another 10 minutes, just in case there is someone who

7

wishes to come and testify rather than close it.

8

We have received -- and, Members, you will

9

see, we have received -- besides what's in the binder,

10 we have received some handouts also in regard to
11
12

testimony on this particular issue.
So, at this time, Members, if there's no

13

objection, I'd like to hear from -- before we call up

14

our officers, I'd like to hear from our Parks Director,

15 who has some working, first-hand knowledge of many of
16
17
18
19

these issues.
So, Tamara Horcajo, who is Director of
Parks. Thank you.
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you, Chairman Johnson,

20 and Members of the Committee for bringing this amendment
21
22

to the Committee.
The Parks Department is in support of this

23 proposed amendment to Chapter 13. As you are aware,
24

we -- currently, on the books, there's four parks in our

25

County that do not permit alcohol. Currently, those are
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1

Keopuolani, Kamehameha Iki, Malu'ulu'olele, and recently

2

Honokowai Beach Park has been added. The addition of

3 Charley Young Beach Park would be another addition to
4

this list.

5

This particular park is -- is almost more of

6

an access way. It's a very small entrance, so that

7

there isn't really availability to have like a restroom

8

facility or other amenities up on the, you know, roadway

9

area. It's a small 1.6 acres that is a narrow strip

10

along the beach there.

11

And it's a very unusual piece for the

12

Department, in that it also contains the beach or sand.

13

This 1.6 acres is executive ordered from the State to

14 the County of Maui and is currently under the
15

administration of the Department of Parks and

16

Recreation.
So, for us, it's very unusual that we have

17
18

sand under our jurisdiction. As you probably know, the

19

Department of Land and Natural Resources, all of their

20

unrestricted properties do not allow alcohol. So, this

21 particular stretch of beach was unique in that it was
22

under the jurisdiction of the Parks Department,

23

therefore, drinking was allowed in this particular

24

location.

25

As has been discussed before, alcohol in
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1

public parks, in the State of Hawaii, is very unique.

2 As you know, Oahu does not allow alcohol in their beach
3

parks. So, our adding parks in a measured, thoughtful

4

way, I think, is very good, in that we are not just

5 doing a blanket prohibition, which is allowing our
6

community the most access possible.

7

In this particular case, the comments and

8

concerns of the area neighbors have been so abundant

9

that the Chair had recognized that, and that's why we

10

are here today.

11

This amendment will also allow our park

12

rangers to have -- if -- if we put a prohibition of

13 drinking in Chapter 13, then our park rangers can have
14

some authority to go educate and hopefully prevent the

15

drinking to begin or to occur. And also, it is our

16

plan, if this Council passes this measure, that we would

17 be doing appropriate signage at the entry levels to the
18

parks and designate the area that is alcohol free.
So, it will be a -- a matter of education

19
20

for the community, and we hope to work with, again, the

21

community, the neighbors, the Police Department. They

22 have been very responsive and have assisted our park
23

rangers there many times. But without this particular

24

amendment, we have not been able to control some of the

25

behaviors.
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1

So, we thank you for taking a look at this,

2

and we are here to answer any questions. Our South

3

District Supervisor is here as well as the Police

4

Department.

5
6

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Are there -- are
there any questions, Members? Member Molina.

7
8
9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam
Chair.
Good afternoon, Ms. Horcajo. Has

10

the Department had a chance to meet with, say, for

11

example, Kihei Community Association, to seek comments

12

from them as well besides the -- you know, the affected

13

residents on this matter?

14

MS. HORCAJO: We haven't met specifically

15 with the Kihei Community Association. We have met with
16

the group that lives around the Charley Young area and

17 Kamaole areas. We have met with their homeowners
18

association representatives as well as meeting with the

19

volleyball group on more than one occasion.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And I bring this up,

21 because the Kihei Community Association is a very active
22

association. And, you know, Charley Young's area, I'm

23

sure other Kihei residents, not only the nearby

24

residents, but other folks throughout the South Maui

25

area use the -- the park.
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1

So, I was just sort of curious and wondering

2

if there was any comment from them as well to either --

3

you know, to strengthen this proposal as well. So, I

4

don't know. Maybe along the way if -- I believe

5

Mr. Miller is the President of KCA. If there's a way to

6

seek comment from them on this as well, I think it would

7

be helpful for me making a decision on this. Thank you.

8

MS. HORCAJO: Thank you.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam

10

Chair.

11
12

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there
other questions? Member Nishiki, you had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I was looking at the

13
14

EO, and it stems from right near Cove Park, that one

15 property there, and it goes all the way down to where on
16

the beach? How far down does it go?
MS. HORCAJO: Actually, it goes down to the

17
18

line where Kamaole I begins. So -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You've got property

19
20

owners there? The last property owner?

21

MS. HORCAJO: That's correct.

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: That's where it

23

ends?

24

MS. HORCAJO: That's correct.

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And then going
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1

Makena-wise, again, Kamaole I, alcohol is allowed to be

2 drunk on the beach as well as on the park?
3

MS. HORCAJO: At Kamaole I, alcohol is and,

4 under this proposal, would be allowed in the beach park
5

itself. It's not allowed in the parking lot or on the

6

beach -- on the sand.

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. I

8 guess -- we are going to stop people from drinking along
9

the beach, Madam Chairman. But I guess my question is

10 why don't we extend it to include Kamaole I? What is
11

the reason you will not go any further?

12
13

CHAIR JOHNSON: You want me to take
that one?

14

MS. HORCAJO: That would be good.

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: One of the reasons why

16

was because we principally had this area that was the

17

worst problem, and we felt that because several

18

individuals had expressed an interest, they wanted to go

19 down to the beach, they wanted to have maybe a glass of
20

wine, or maybe just a beer and watch the sunset, so we

21

felt that to -- as a compromise -- because this is an

22

experiment. We have no idea if this is actually going

23

to resolve some of the difficulties that are occurring

24

there. But as Chair of this Committee, I felt, let's

25

try it in this area.
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1

We have had other requests to ban it in the

2

area that you specifically are addressing, but I felt

3

that, as a beginning point, it would be important to see

4

if we could just control some of the conflicts that keep

5

occurring in this one specific area.

6

And then if it works, if people seem

7

satisfied with that or maybe if problems persist just

8

outside this border, then I believe the request you are

9

making is certainly reasonable. Because I have no idea,

10

until we actually implement this, if this will even

11

resolve these conflicts. We have no way of knowing

12

until we actually do this.

13

So, from my perspective, that's why I didn't

14

want to go full scale ban, in this entire area, until I

15

was assured that it was at least going to work in this

16

area. Does that help to answer the question?

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Not really, because

18

I think that you ban this area, they're just gonna move

19

down. That's just plain and simple. I mean, if you

20

understand how people are.

21
22

So, if you are going to eliminate the
entire -- just only this area, because people that live

23 there have complained, why not go all the way through to
24

Kamaole I? I mean, why? It's because people that own

25 property there and have million dollar homes there that
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1

complain, so we listen to them? And at Kamaole I, it's

2 people from Kula, or Paia, or Makawao that come, and so
3

we don't listen to them, and we don't ban that area?

4

I -- I just find that not fair. I'm in

5

favor of the ban, but I think we should go right across,

6

because I don't know how you are going to have that

7 demarcation line when that whole beach area is
8
9

contiguous.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And -- and the Chair

10

totally understands your concern, because that was one

11

of the things that I had spoken about with staff and

12

also with the Parks Director earlier.

13

And I think that even though this may move

14 the problem down, my bigger concern is that when you
15 have people that have expressed an interest just in
16

having maybe a glass of wine or a beer or something, who

17

are not abusive, who are not engaged in something that

18

is really creating a conflict with others, I felt it

19

would be a compromise.

20

If this is the direction that the Committee

21

wants to go, I'm taking my direction from you. I

22

wanted -- that's why this issue is out there. It's not

23

just what I want to do. It's what the Committee wants

24

to see happen in this area, so --

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Jo Anne, let me
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1

understand this. Are you saying that -- I understand

2

this to be a total ban on alcohol. So, even the

3 teetotalers that want to come there and watch the
4
5
6
7

sunset, they are not supposed to drink also.
CHAIR JOHNSON: No, that's exactly
right, and that's -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. So now where do you

8

justify those that want to come to the sunset and want

9

to carry their drink across the street? What does

10

that -- what's the difference between that and somebody

11

drinking at Kamaole I that's totally drunk? They are

12

still drinking alcohol.

13
14
15

CHAIR JOHNSON: No, I understand, and
I don't have an answer for you, Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, I don't expect

16

an answer. I'm just making a point that, to me, you are

17

going to move this drinking down. So, rather than do

18

that, include Kamaole I --

19

CHAIR JOHNSON: No. And that --

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- in this area?

21 Why don't we ask the Parks Department?
22

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Do you have problems

24

with people drinking at Kamaole I? I see 'em all the

25

time crossing the street, going across to,
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1

whatchamacallit, ABC, to buy booze, and they are just

2

stumbling. Seriously. Do you find empty bottles at

3 Kamaole I by the volleyball court where they are
4 drinking and in the bushes?
5

CHAIR JOHNSON: Director Horcajo.

6

MS. HORCAJO: Just recently we have had more

7

and more concerns regarding Kamaole I. And if possible,

8 maybe the police can come down and make a comment as
9
10

well. Because, Councilmember Nishiki, your concern has
been our Department's concern, too, if we are just

11 moving the -- the problem down a little bit.
12

We felt that we were very much in support of

13

Councilmember Johnson's proposing this, to get it on

14

the floor, so that we can have some dialog and hopefully

15

initiate some prohibitions in this area. So, it is a

16

concern of our Department right now.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, are we going to

18 hear from the Police Department or someone that takes
19

care of the parks --

20

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- to give us --

22

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Member Nishiki.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- the real story?

24

CHAIR JOHNSON: Let me conclude with

25

any questions of the Parks Director first. Are -- do
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1

you have any additional questions, Member Nishiki?

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No.

3

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Member Baisa,

4

and then I will call the police down.

5
6

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, thank you very
much.

7

I'm trying to get a better picture of this

8

activity in this area. I don't go to beaches a whole

9

lot anymore. I'm not comfortable doing it anymore.

10 Gone are the days when a woman could get in the car and
11

go spend the afternoon on the beach. It's a little

12

risky to do that nowadays. I don't care if you are old

13

or not.

14

But what is the reason why these people are

15

congregating in this area, besides the drinking? They

16

gotta be coming for some reason. Is it because they go

17

to play volleyball? Is it because they are just sitting

18

there socializing, or what scene -- I notice in the

19 pictures that we even have pictures of barbecues and
20

stuff, and is that an allowable activity there? Can

21

somebody tell us?

22

CHAIR JOHNSON: I will let the Parks

23

Director. And if she needs to call down her South Maui

24

representative, that's fine.

25

MS. HORCAJO: Having a barbecue, no open
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1

fires are allowed. So, having a barbecue or a small

2

hibachi, you know, is allowable. And it is --

3

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It is allowable?

4

MS. HORCAJO: It is allowable.

5

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.

6

MS. HORCAJO: It is unfortunate that a

7

representative from the group isn't here, because there

8

is a very active contingent of -- of young -- well, of

9 people who -- who like this beach, who grew up on this
10

beach, who are very attached, you know, to the beach,

11

and who do congregate there to have their parties.

12

They do feel comfortable here. And they do,

13

you know, set up their games and activities. I am very

14

surprised that they are -- they are not here to

15

represent themselves today.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Do we have a

16
17

County-owned or taken-care-of volleyball court there?
MS. HORCAJO: There's actually a volleyball

18
19

court at Kam I, which is the location where we were

20 hopefully trying to move the activity to Kam I, because
21

there is restroom facilities. There is trash cans.

22

There is the court there.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But at Charley Young,

23
24
25

there isn't?
MS. HORCAJO: There is not. They bring the
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1 net with them when they come.
2

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I see. Trying to get

3

a handle on, you know, what is it that we can do.

4

Because I agree that I don't think -- while the alcohol

5

is a big part of it, there seems to be a bigger problem.

6

And if you read the testimony, there's a lot of

7

allegations about other kinds of activity that's

8

inappropriate going on there. So, maybe we better get

9 the men in blue and talk to them.
10

Thank you, Chair.

11

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Are there any other

12

questions of the Parks Director?

13

If -- and do both of you want to come down,

14

or Officer Brown, is it you and Lieutenant Wong? Okay.

15 Why don't you just -- if you both can come down, and we
16
17

will make room for you here.
Tammy, can one of them sit there? One --

18

one can sit there, and -- oh, I guess, Tamara, you are

19

gonna bring over a chair? Okay. We will make room. So

20 both -- you can both go over here. Rearrange the
21

furniture. Yes. While we play

24

musical chairs. Thank you. So, we will move

25

Corporation Counsel over. Thank you, Jeff.
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1
2

If you will just please introduce yourselves
for the record.

3

MR. WONG: Thank you, Madam Chair.

4 My name is Lieutenant Lester Wong from the Kihei Patrol
5

District.

6

MR. BROWN: My name is Alan Brown,

7

Police Officer with the Kihei Patrol District.

8

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. If you

9 want to make any opening comments, either one of you or
10

both of you, it's fine. Thank you.

11

MR. WONG: Thank you, Madam Chair. I

12

will start by saying the Kihei Patrol District has been

13

in existence since 2000, and the past nine year working

14

out of the current Kihei Police Station at the -- next

15

to Foodland in the shopping center.
We have been patrolling that area or the

16
17

entire district, which includes the tunnel -- Pali

18

Tunnel through to Makena and the animal shelter on the

19

east side.

20

This topic has been a concern to me since

21

coming to -- back to Kihei Patrol in July 2008. And

22

predominantly, it's been assigned to our

23

Visitor-Oriented Police Officer, Alan Brown, and our

24

Community Police Officer, Brad Hickle, who is not here.

25

He's on vacation.
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1
2

So, for the statistical part of this
presentation, I'm gonna pass it to Officer Brown.

3
4

MR. BROWN: Good afternoon. Sorry
for -- it's a little late notice for me about the

5 meeting, so I was struggling to get some information
6

together for you guys today.

7

But, basically, I -- I looked on our -- one

8

of our programs that we -- we use to keep reports that

9

are documented. Some of our systems we were running

10 with some problems the last couple of days, but the one
11

I was able to get information off, this year, we've been

12

averaging, in the whole district, about 1,100 -- 1,100 to

13

1,200 calls for service. That means any call that comes

14

in that officers respond to. That's an average for this

15

year so far.

16
17

But, out of that -- so, that's, you know,
roughly almost 7,000 calls for service this year alone.

18 Regarding Charley Young Beach Park, there has been, in
19

the last six months, 12 cases documented out of 7,000

20

calls for service. Those range from the disorderly

21

conducts, assaults, car break-ins, that -- you know,

22

there's a wide gamut of things.

23
24

Not to make small of -- of the residents'
complaints in the area, but there hasn't been a lot of

25 documentation about a really widespread problem.
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1

There's -- we hear a lot of complaints, but there's not

2

a lot of documentation about it.
In re -- response to Charley Young, like I

3
4

said, they had a hundred and -- well, since 2003,

5

March-February timeframe, there's been 127 cases

6

documented in Charley Young. Likewise, Kam II has had

7

234, Ulua Beach in Wailea has 183, and Haycraft Park has

8

had 77.

9

So, I just tried to get a little -- you

10

know, a little slice from everywhere, you know, roughly

11

small parks and whatnot. So, I just wanted to provide

12

that information with -- to you guys.

13

Our biggest concern, as far as the alcohol

14 drinking on the beach, is -- I think as Councilmember
15

Nishiki pointed out, is just trying to determine, for

16

the general public, where is that line gonna draw,

17

because the beach is continuous. It's gonna be -- I

18

think it will be a -- a difficult measure for the police

19

to enforce just that one area.

20

Anybody coming down there, if they are not

21

familiar with it, it's gonna be hard to delineate the --

22

where the line starts and where it stops, especially if

23

they come walking in from the Kam II -- Kam I side.

24

Regarding your question about --

25 Councilmember Nishiki, your question about problems in
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1

Kam I, we've had problems in Kam I for as long as I have

2 been in Kihei District, and I have been in Kihei
3
4

District before it was Kihei District.
Years ago, I'm sure most of you probably

5 remember, we had -- we used to have three community
6

police officers down in Kihei. And at one point, there

7

was a push, and they tried to get the alcohol ban in, I

8

believe, Kam I, II and III. And I'm sure you guys

9 remember how that went down.
10

Once it became public, and you guys were

11 having the meetings on that, people came out of the
12

woodwork against it. Me, personally, I think it would

13 make it for a nicer place, but, you know -- and make it
14 probably easier for us to deal with if it was all the same
15

rule, not having one rule here, and one rule applies in

16

this park and not another park.

17

I think it makes it a little difficult for

18

us to enforce it, just because the people aren't gonna

19

know where the lines are drawn. If anybody has any

20

questions, if I can answer 'em, I'll try and do my best.

21

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.

22 Are there any questions for either the Lieutenant or the
23 Officer? Member Pontanilla followed by Member
24
25

Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I can
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1 understand your point if we drew the line at the end of
2

the property, you know, like Member Nishiki said,

3 everything is gonna be moving towards Makena.
4

My question to you, you know, I remember

5

years back, there were -- I think somebody got killed in

6

one of the parks. Probably Kam --

7

MR. BROWN: Cove -- Cove Park.

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Cove Park.

9

MR. BROWN: I believe, if you are

10 referring to the gentleman that tried to break up the
11

fight --

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.

13

MR. BROWN: -- himself, yeah, that was

14

in Cove Park.

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. And you

16

bring out a good point, though. You know, if you are

17

gonna ban, you ban all the parks, so it's easier for the

18

Department to enforce.

19

Have you folks ever talked to maybe the City

20

and County of Honolulu in regards to their alcohol ban

21

of all of their parks, and what came about -- you know,

22 why it happened?
23

MR. WONG: No, I have not.

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Okay,

25

Chairman. Thank you.
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1

CHAIR JOHNSON: And -- and as far as I

2

know, the alcohol ban, basically, that -- because this

3

is an executive-ordered property, ordinarily, on a State

4 park, according to what Member Horcajo said -- or, you
5

know, what Director Horcajo said, they do not allow it.

6
7

So, it would be a moot point if it was a
State -- if it was just operated by the State. That's

8 my understanding.
So, Member Kaho'ohalahala, you have

9
10

questions?

11

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair.

12

I just wanted to understand the -- the information that

13

you shared with us about similar size parks and

14

incidences.

15

So, if I'm -- if I'm not mistaken, correct

16

me if I am wrong, but are you saying that there is

17

really no outstanding difference within this particular

18

area versus those of similar size parks? Is that the --

19

in your statistics?

20

MR. BROWN: Well, with the -- what I was

21

doing, real quickly, trying to get some information.

22

The only exception, with Ulua Beach, which has more --

23

it's -- more of their cases are car break-ins than

24

anything else, but they still have the wide gamut of

25

cases. But the majority of Ulua Beach is car
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1

break-ins. But, yeah, that's about -- it doesn't

2

seem -- from our reporting, it doesn't seem any

3

different than anyplace else.

4

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. That's

5 what I wanted to try and make sure I understood with
6

your numbers, okay, that it doesn't really stand out

7

to be a major problem that's distinct and beyond other

8

areas. So, is that -- is that correct?

9

MR. BROWN: Yes.

10

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.

11

CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair would

12

note that from the police perspective, many times,

13

because -- as was mentioned by Officer Brown, you cannot

14

document. You don't have the evidence there. They

15 might get a call, but by the time they arrive, how are
16
17

you going to reconstruct?
So, it would be an incident, but there's no

18

proof. What happens is the Chair gets the call. The

19

Parks Department gets the call. We get repeated calls

20

about this one area.

21

Haycraft is another one where we would get

22

the calls repeatedly, and there have been attempts on

23

the part of the Administration, the -- both the

24

volleyball group, the residents in this area to try to

25

resolve some of these conflicts. But it has been an
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1

ongoing source of conflict right along. And I think

2 you've probably read a lot of the things that have been
3

in the paper. I know other Council Members get the

4

calls.

5

So, they may not necessarily have a police

6

report that they can take. So, I would -- not to

7

discount the statistical information, but I think that

8

what we're also seeing is we have our own set of records

9 that we keep as to the number of calls that we get about
10
11
12

complaints where constituents ask us for our assistance.
So, that's what prompted this, and I don't
know if that gives you any greater insight.

13

Member Baisa.

14

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.

15

I'd like to go back to a couple of things

16

that we talked about earlier that we said we would

17

discuss with the police. And, of course, the issue

18

of -- of drunk driving from people leaving the park

19 under the influence was mentioned earlier. Any -20
21

any re -- any comments on that?
MR. WONG: I got a call from

22

Mrs. Wolf regarding this issue a few months ago. And as

23

far as setting up a -- a DUI checkpoint roadblock, that

24

area is not conducive to it because of the narrowness of

25

the roads and for the safety of the officers and for the
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1 public. So, that was not something that we could
2

consider for that beach park area.

3
4

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Maybe this is a more
generic question. I've always been interested in this.

5
6

You know, most of us know, when we are
invited to some event or something's going on, that

7 there probably will be a tremendous amount of people
8

leaving an area that have probably had a bit much. How

9 do you guys decide where you do these kinds of
10
11

roadblocks?
MR. WONG: The Traffic Section in the

12 Police Department is -- is charged with the overall
13

roadblock plans. Each District Commander submits

14 monthly reports or plans for the Traffic Commander to
15

review. And there are specific areas that, for the --

16

again, for the safety of the officers and for the

17

general public and the motorists that are allowable. We

18

would not want to jeopardize that.

19

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, we always

20

kind of joke, when we're leaving a party where people have

21

been cocktailing for the last four hours, and say, boy,

22

if there were police here, they'd clean up tonight.

23

But, you know, I realize you can't be

24

everywhere, and that you can't always be there. But, you

25

know, it's kind of frightening, when you think about it,
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1 that if you have been at a park, and you have been
2 drinking all afternoon, and you get in your car and
3

drive home, you probably are, you know, in some way

4

impaired to be on the road. But we are not gonna be

5

able to catch all of these people. So, if you stop it to

6 begin with, then we may have a few more people get home
7
8
9

safely.
Anyway, that was one of the issues. The
other thing that was brought up in the testimony that we

10

have, and we have an awful lot of it, about other kinds

11

of activities going on in this park that people are

12

concerned about. You know, people -- like abusive

13

speech, screaming, drug sales, bicycles, mopeds,

14

skateboards, confrontations, littering, loud music, and

15

all those things.

16

Do you get a lot of calls about -- I mean,

17

we know how many calls you got more or less, but is this

18

a real problem for you?

19

MR. WONG: Again, statistically, we get a

20

number of calls on all different kinds of things. And

21

if there was -- somebody did call, we would respond.

22

As Director Horcajo said earlier, that park,

23

Charley Young in particular, is more like a loading

24

zone, because the parking lot is just a couple handicap

25

stalls and the sidewalk that goes down to the beach

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

EAR 07/02/09

35

1

area. It's problematic or it's difficult for us to

2 patrol like the normal beach parks where we can drive
3

by, and we can see everything day or night.

4

That park makes -- requires us to walk down

5

or peer over the ledge or walk from Kamaole I. We do,

6

on occasion, do it in plain clothes, or on our ATVs, or

7

in uniform, but it's not something that is done

8

regularly on a daily basis.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, the same kind of

9
10

police intervention or oversight, that's standard, then.

11

Like, say, for instance, at Hookipa, you know, does

12

anybody get out of a car and walk around, or do you

13 patrol on a regular basis, or how do you keep an eye on
14

all that stuff?

15

I mean, I've driven by some of those parks,

16

and I gotta tell you, I would not go there alone just

17

from what I saw when I drove by.
MR. WONG: Hookipa would be in the

18
19

Wailuku District, so I'm not sure -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not your -- not your

20
21
22
23

district.
MR. WONG: Yeah. I'm not sure how the
Wailuku District officers handle that.

24

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But in your district?

25

MR. WONG: In our district, yes, we
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1

require -- I do ask the sergeants to get out of their

2 vehicles and walk through the parks during the night
3

shift on occasion whenever time permits, manpower

4 permits. And if not, we will do it also when doing our
5
6

special assignments in plain clothes or, again, on our ATVs.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, thank you for

7

keeping an eye on things, because, you know, sometimes

8

it looks kind of scary. Thank you.

9

MR. WONG: Thank you.

10

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.

11

Member Nishiki, you have a question?

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. Thank

13
14

you, sir, Officer Wong and Brown.
Wouldn't you say that -- when I look at

15

traffic statistics, whether it be people that have been

16

died or people that -- or automobile accidents, drugs

17

and alcohol play a big part in why accidents occur. Is

18

that not true?

19

MR. WONG: In some aspects, yes. But

20

a lot of other occurrences are causal factors. Not

21

necessarily all. I mean, the majority are.

22
23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, Madam Chairman,
in Kihei, would you say that a lot of the problems

24 probably are alcohol-related at the parks?
25

I guess if you haven't gone down where there
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1

is trouble at Charley Young or any of the parks, you

2 would not be able to -3
4

MR. WONG: Well, a lot of the complaints
seem to sound like they are alcohol-related.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Alcohol-related.

6

MR. WONG: But whether they are or

7

not, when we show up, they may not be there or we cannot

8

prove that alcohol was related.

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. And I think

10

that the classic statement, from one of our fellow

11

Council Members, despite, as she said, maybe when she

12

was younger, but now she's not as young -- and this is

13

not anything against you, Gladys -- you just don't go

14

there anymore?

15

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, I don't.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. You know, and

17

I can tell you that Gladys is a woman, but I have been

18 told by many women that they don't go to our parks to go
19

watch the sunset, or swim, or walk because of the fear

20

that there is intoxication in those areas.

21

And I think we all know that when you are or

22

you have had too much, your thinking -- your actions are

23

slightly changed. And I don't think that any woman

24 would want to go down for a fear that she may be raped,
25

accosted, who knows what?
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1

And in Kihei, the parks -- which is

2

supposedly for our community, they are a necessary

3

infrastructure. But the beautiful ones are the beach

4 parks, because you can go and watch the sunset, or you
5

can watch the surf, or you can just feel the sun in your

6

face or whatever -- getting away from your small

7

apartment that you live in, because that's all you can

8

afford today.

9

That's our residents. This is where one

10

needs to go, and we need to create safe environments for

11

these people. Even -- there are families, many of you

12

know, I'm sure, that don't drink, that teach their kids

13

not to drink. I don't think they would want to go to a

14 park to recreate or whatever and to have alcohol around.
15

And so I think we must think about these

16

people, Madam Chairman. And I said -- this is my

17

personal feeling, okay. So, people around that area,

18

whether they are users or whatever, when I look at

19

the -- the properties there, and who -- who's doing the

20

complaining, not only them. That's fine that they wanna

21

eliminate the alcohol consumption in that area. I --

22

I -- I back 'em up.

23

But don't go push those people down in an

24

area that other people use. To me, it's like -- I'm not

25

saying that you are throwing away rubbish and moving the
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1

rubbish down into another area. But I am saying that

2 you are moving the problem down into another area.
3

And so I think the ideal action should be no

4 drinking in our County parks. But if we are going to
5 move in a small step, then it should include Kamaole I.
6

That way we give the opportunity of those that may not

7

drink, or those that don't like alcohol around them,

8 because then they wanna recreate with their children and
9

not have that fear of a intoxicated person hassling you.

10

I think we need to create something like this in Kihei

11

and move into more parks to be banned.

12
13

But this is a start. We've heard the
complaints, and so we need to do the action.

14

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Thank you,

15 Member Nishiki. Do you have any other questions of our
16 men in blue? Member Nishiki?
17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No.

18

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very

19

much. And -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: My question is not for

20
21
22

the police.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Member Molina,

23 did you have a question for our Police Department?
24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.

25

CHAIR JOHNSON: Seeing none, thank you
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1

very much.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I got a -- I got a

2
3
4
5

question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, okay. We caught him
on the second round.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, no, because you

7

know what? These guys are the people that keep society

8

in order, you know.

9

Isn't it better when we eliminate the

10

possibility of public intoxication? Isn't it better for

11

you people in your job? Because as Gladys says, I have

12

been to parties, and holy moly, if all these people got

13

on the road and were driving, you know, it's you people

14

that's gotta go deal with a wreckage or a mauled body.

15

So, wouldn't it be better if we can, in

16

public areas, try to eliminate intoxication? Because

17

these people, sooner or later, will have to move from

18 that area and perhaps get in their cars or catch public
19
20

transportation. Wouldn't it be better?
MR. WONG: Well, if your point is

21

enforcement of just public drunkenness, like, I don't

22

know -- other jurisdictions or a long time ago, is

23

that -- would that an arrestable offense? Would that be

24

something -- where would we put these people, you know,

25

if it's that kind of enforcement that you are seeking.
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1
2

I'm not sure. I'm not sure.
MR. BROWN: Council Member, I think what

3

you are saying is that if the problem -- if the alcohol

4

is not there, that's gonna make our job easier --

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.

6

MR. BROWN: -- 'cause it's one less

7

thing for us to watch or look out for. If that's what you are

8

trying to say, I believe it would. Without a doubt, it

9

would relieve a lot of problems.

10

One -- one thing. I didn't see this exact

11

map, and if this is a -- this is that TMK over -- overlay.

12

If it's close to, well, even being within a foot or so

13

of what it is, right now, most of the drinking, the

14

volleyball stuff -- I won't say most -- but the

15

volleyball and whatnot looks like it's -- it's probably,

16

at least half of it's set up on that State land anyway.

17

Most of this land that's marked off as the

18

County's property is -- most of it's overgrown, as you

19

can see. Without actually seeing pins and being in

20

there, but I'm just looking at this piece of paper here.

21

From speaking with the DO -- some of the

22

DOCARE officers, the drinking on the beach is drinking

23

in -- I believe it's unencumbered land. I'm not sure

24

what administrative rule it comes under. But the last I

25

heard from them was that they aren't enforcing it, for
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1
2

some reason, right now.
There's something in their administration

3

that it's not being enforced. It may have changed since

4

the last time I spoke with somebody, but that was one of

5

the impression.

6

So, even if this is out -- you know, is made

7

that this is a ban, you know, we still have to make sure

8

that the State is enforcing their rules. Because if

9

they're -- they're on that State Administrative Rules

10

Area, and they are not enforcing it, then -- then it's

11

not gonna -- not gonna matter. It's not gonna make much

12

of a difference, if you understand. We have to make

13

sure that they're doing their part, too.

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you, Officer Brown.

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: Any further questions?

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Madam Chair.

17

CHAIR JOHNSON: I don't know if Member Nishiki, was that --

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, I'm done.

19

CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, okay.

20

Member Molina.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Madam

22
23

Chair. Member Nishiki inspired me to ask one question.
So, good afternoon, Lieutenant Wong and

24

Officer Brown. You know, I think maybe a year or two

25

ago, over at Kalama Park, there was a lot of problems
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1

going on, and I -- and Madam Chair, you know, I

2 mentioned the Kihei Community Association, they
3

organized that group, I guess KPAT, Kalama Park Action

4

Team.

5

What -- what are your thoughts in maybe have

6

something like that? I guess, you know, most of the

7

trouble occurs what, at night, late afternoon and early

8

evening? Is that when most of these issues are -- or

9

incidents are occurring at the Charley Young's?

10

And any thoughts on some type of a citizens

11

group working with the police? You know, I don't know

12

if we want to go that far, but I just kinda wanna get

13

your thoughts on that issue.

14

MR. WONG: Well, Kalama Park is a

15

large park, generally flat, and the beach area is pretty

16

non-existent as far as the seawall goes, unless you go

17

towards -- further towards Cove Park.

18

But, again, just the geography and the

19

topography of -- of Charley Young's Beach, for like if

20

you wanted to get a group of citizens together to

21

adopt -- like adopt-a-park-kind of thing, that would be

22 welcomed, but would they be able to do the same thing,
23

given that -- the parking area, the access or the long

24 walk from the parking lots. I would think that would be
25

a -- that would be a good -- a good thing to have.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And I think the

1

2 question would be would the residents versus the
3

beachgoers if -- I don't know what -- if it's still

4

somewhat contentious between the residents and the

5

beachgoers, if that is something -- because, you know,

6

we'd hate to, at the same time, put our residents in

7

jeopardy for fear of maybe potential confrontation.
But, at the same time, I guess if there's

8
9

some type of presence, the beachgoers know that, you

10

know, the community cares, they want -- the whole issue is

11

just trying to take care of the park. And, you know,

12

with or without alcohol, people still do stupid things, yeah,

13

you know. So that the alcohol ban, at least from the

14 police perspective, will at least temper down some of
15

the incidents that are going on there?
MR. WONG: Yes, possibly. But

16
17

getting back to that group, it's like getting --

18

joining -- getting into a partnership --

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh.

20

MR. WONG: -- with the community to

21

help us. Give us more information. Because like

22 Councilmember Baisa said, we cannot be everywhere at the
23

same time.

24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Right.

25

MR. WONG: That would allow us to
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1 have someone there as well as we can rely upon and
2

respond.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And that helps

4

you folks, too. 'Cause you folks are short-staffed out in that

5

area, too. Yeah.

6

MR. WONG: Yes, we are short-staffed.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.

8

Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. And -- and

9

10 don't forget that we do have our park rangers. And even
11

though the citizens in that area, because -- you know, there

12

as you point out, Member Molina, we don't wanna put

13 people in a predicament where if somebody -- if -- you
14

know what I mean? They're armed. They have tasers.

15

They have other ways that if somebody were to get

16

violent, I would not want to be placing someone in

17

harm's way.

18

Therefore, our park rangers, they at least

19

can be advocates and let everyone know. And as Director

20

Horcajo said, I think with the signage, there's a

21 period of time where people are gonna have to get used
22

to not drinking in this particular area.

23

It may be that even the activity of doing

24

the volleyball, maybe they like it in this particular

25

area because of the space, because of the situation,
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1 because they are kind of isolated. They may not go down
2

to the other area.
So, that's kind of where I'm looking at this

3
4

from an incremental perspective. But also, Members,

5 keep in mind that because what we have posted today is
6

only just for this area, it would be the Chair's intent

7 that if we do want to have -- and I have had some
8

requests, and I am sending a measure forward for the

9

area that Member Nishiki is speaking about.
But I'd like to begin by at least seeing if

10

11 we implement it in this area, is that gonna make a
12

difference, and then find out is it going to do what

13 Member Nishiki had spoken about, which is just push the
14 problem farther down.
15

I have no way of knowing, because it was

16

pretty clear, I think, from what was reported, from

17

individuals who attended a meeting between both parties,

18

that, oh, they like that area, and that, you know, they

19 wouldn't necessarily be moving down the beach with that
20

activity. They may find another beach park to go to.

21

So, I have no way of knowing that until we implement

22

this.

23

But are there any other questions?

24

Seeing -- seeing none, I really want to thank you,

25

'cause I know this was last minute. And we were hoping

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

EAR 07/02/09

47

1

that Officer Hickle -- you know, that Brad would be able

2

to be here. But as you noted, he was on vacation. So,

3

I thank you for really filling in at the last moment and

4

trying to put together some information for us. And I

5 was actually hoping there would be more -- more
6

participation, on the part of the community, because

7

this is what's driving this.

8
9

We have a written testimony, but there is
nothing like having both sides of an issue represented.

10

So, I want to thank you, Lieutenant Wong and also

11

Officer Brown. And if there are no further questions, I

12

will excuse you, so you can --

13

MR. BROWN: Thank you.

14

MR. WONG: Thank you.

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: -- you know, at least

16

not make your district any more short-staffed than it

17

already is. But thank you.

18

And at this time, Members, since there's no

19

other individuals coming forward, there is no one that

20

has showed up, I would ask, with your permission, that

21 we receive the written testimony into the record and
22

close public testimony.

23

COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

24

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. No objection,

25

so public testimony is closed on this issue.
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1

Members, now and, Director Horcajo, if you wanna come back up,

2

if there's any last-minute questions.

3

I think Member Baisa has a question for you.

4

It's the Chair's intent, if -- you know, and -- and I

5

realize there's nothing that's gonna be perfect that we

6

are going to do, but I am hoping that by moving this

7

item out of Committee, at least doing this today, that

8 would be my intent to move this forward for the full
9

Council.
And if there are individuals that could not

10
11

come to the meeting today, I'm sure, with our trusty

12

reporter, Mr. Hamilton, reporting this in The Maui News,

13
14

that there should be participation at least when this
comes before the full Council.

15

So, I believe there were two questions. I

16

will recognize first Member Baisa and then Member

17

Pontanilla. So, Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very

18
19

much, Chair, and thank you, Ms. Horcajo, for being here

20

this afternoon. You probably have a great deal of

21

information that we need in order to make a good

22

decision.

23

Can you describe for me what kind of a Parks

24 Department presence we have in this area? How many
25 people, when they go by, and like how many rangers are
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1

available to kinda keep an eye on what's going there?

2

MS. HORCAJO: The South Maui Parks District

3

has a very slim crew. And basically, going down to the

4

beachside location is not on the regular trash -- trash

5

and toilet pickup.

6

We have our Parks staff that does empty

7

trash cans that are -- I think there's two along the

8

area. And if you are familiar with that access way, it

9

is right at a loading zone location.

10

There is the Rainbow Rentals comes to clean

11

the porta toilet. Our Park Rangers, because of the

12

consistent calls with -- to the Department, do drive

13

down and periodically go assess the area.

14

At this time, there has only been contacts

15 made. There has been no citations written for things
16

like dogs off leash. That has been a concern of the

17

area, and we have had calls. But by the time the ranger

18

gets down, you know, the dogs are leashed, and so that's

19

a good thing. You know, we think that contacts and

20 prevention is a very good thing.
21

So, it seems like when our rangers do show

22

up, that the activity does subside. We do only have

23

five rangers for seven days a week to cover the entire

24

island. So, I know they are on a rotating schedule, and

25 may actually go by there a couple times a week.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.

2

That kinda tells us that, you know, coverage is very

3

sporadic and because you don't have the people to do it.

4

And that's not your fault. I mean, you know, again, we

5

are back to only God is everywhere.

6

But, you know, I'm probably gonna find

7 myself in the doghouse when I go home, because like
8

Mr. Pontanilla mentioned, you know, my husband's a

9

fisherman. And, you know, I don't think that they go to

10

the park and cause disruption. He's the kinda guy that

11

would go and sit on a rock by himself. And, of course,

12 he might want to take Bud along with him.
13

But that doesn't seem that that's our issue,

14

but yet we really don't wanna take that away, which is

15

such a big part of our local lifestyle, you know, for

16 people who have been going to the beach for generations
17

to either do pole fishing or, you know, sit there

18

and -- with a net and hope for some fish or whatever,

19

and they are not the issue.

20

But if we ban the alcohol, then, of course,

21

we have taken that away from them, too. But, you know,

22

we always are looking at this idea of balance. And it's

23

very, very difficult, because, you know, as I was

24

thinking earlier -- I know that the County has a very

25

stringent policy on requiring liability insurance when
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1 we give people the opportunity to use alcohol in our
2

facilities?

3

MS. HORCAJO: That's correct.

4

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And so, you know, if

5 you are gonna use a community center or a piece of the
6

County or whatever for a fundraiser, or you are gonna

7 have a party or whatever, you have to have a proper
8 permit, and you have to have insurance and all of that
9
10
11

to protect us from liability. And yet this is wide-open
liability.
And I realize there's some -- this question

12

of jurisdiction over whose jurisdiction is it, because

13

State, and County, and beaches, and DLNR, and all of the

14

above, so this may be a little bit more complicated than

15

it appears to be on the surface.

16

But I'm beginning to feel that, you know, it

17

appears -- and I agree with you, Member Johnson, that

18

once this is publicized, that I suspect the next meeting

19 we have on this issue will have a gallery full of people
20 who will come to share their perspectives on how they
21

feel about, you know, doing an alcohol ban. And that's

22 good, because we need to have community input. We are
23

only speaking from our own experiences and yours, so

24 maybe we do need a wider community debate.
25

But I think that we have a responsibility,
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1

and there's a liability involved here in allowing, you

2

know, activity that may be dangerous. What if some

3

young woman is walking in this area and is accosted, or

4

raped, or hurt by somebody who's in our park, and has

5 had too much to drink? Or somebody's run down by a car,
6 because we have a driver who is inebriated leaving the
7

parking lot, or -- you know, that's all there.
So, I think we have to look at this a little

8
9
10

carefully. It's a very big issue. Thank you so much,
Chair, for bringing this up today.

11
12

CHAIR JOHNSON: I really appreciate
that, Member Baisa. You know, unfortunately, there's no

13 perfect solution. And my father, having been a
14

fisherman -- you know, I mean, they take the cooler.

15

It's just a part of what fishing -- but usually they

16

would go out in a boat, and, you know, it wasn't too

17

dangerous. You know, although, I guess, motors and

18

fishermen who are inebriated may not be that good

19

either.

20

But I think that this is at least a

21

compromise. And, you know, don't -- don't ever forget.

22

Drinking is not a right. It's a privilege. And

23

drinking in our parks, to me, it -- it is, as far as I'm

24

concerned, when you abuse a privilege that -- a

25 privilege that you have of drinking and -- in our parks,
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1
2

it comes with some consequences sometimes.
And for me, I look at Oahu that doesn't

3

allow it at all. And unfortunately, you know, it's --

4

it's not a perfect world. What can I say?

5
6
7
8

Member Pontanilla, you had a question, and
then followed by Member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I think
Gladys Baisa touched on it in regards to the liability.

9 And, you know, my question to maybe Corporation Counsel
10
11

or our Parks Department.
What would be the County's liability should

12

something like that happen in our parks?

13

MR. UEOKA: Again, with most

14

liability issues, it would depend on the circumstances

15

surrounding the incident and the County's negligence

16

regarding a person's -- I'm gonna say -- injury in this

17

case. So, it would depend whether or not the County was

18

negligent in their actions.

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. You know,

20

the photograph that, you know, is presented to us, you

21

know, shows a volleyball net. And we gonna allow that.

22 And should something happen while they are intoxicated,
23

you know, what does that do to this County? Can we say,

24

you know, you wanna recreate, don't drink?

25

MR. UEOKA: I'm not sure. I
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1

guess, yes, we can prohibit drinking in the parks.

2

That's not a problem. So, or if it's the Council's

3

will, they can prohibit drinking in this park.

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Chair.

6

CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there -- Member

7 Nishiki, and then followed by Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Do we have a Parks

8
9

caretaker or somebody here?
MS. HORCAJO: Our South District Supervisor

10
11
12
13
14

is here.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, can I ask him
some questions?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, if there's no

15

objections, Mr. Ah Sau, if you could just come forward,

16

please. And then just identify yourself for the record.

17

MR. AH SAU: Good afternoon. My name is

18 Kaeo Ah Sau from South Maui Parks.
19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Good afternoon,

20

Kaeo. Do you normally personally go and inspect the

21

parks in Kihei?

22

MR. AH SAU: Yes, I do. Normally, every

23

Monday, before I go in to work, I will patrol all the

24

beach parks in our District. And if there's any

25

complaint throughout the week, I will also go down there
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1

and evaluate what's going on.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And have you heard

2
3

any complaints via the lifeguards about public

4

intoxication?

5

MR. AH SAU: No, not too much from the

6

lifeguards. We did have a few meetings with the condo

7

owners at Charley Young Beach and the volleyball

8

players, but as far as from the lifeguards, no.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And -- and

9

10 have you seen any rubbish left from public drinking,
11

such as beer bottles, wine bottles?

12

MR. AH SAU: Yes, and, you know, a lot of

13

it, especially after this weekend, I know when I go in

14

on Monday, there will be a whole lot of rubbish at Kam

15

III.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And -- and perhaps

17

when people get really irresponsible and out of hand,

18

don't they normally crack bottles, and so you've got a

19

lot of broken glass?

20

MR. AH SAU: Yeah, we do have a few problems

21

with that, mostly just people just leaving their

22

rubbish around.

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Don't you notice
that these cracked bottles are normally alcohol bottles?
MR. AH SAU: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Don't you have any

1
2

concern or have there had -- have you had anybody,

3

perhaps, just as we've heard, where people have lit

4

fires and bury 'em, and young kids go and step in 'em.

5

I think this happened, but maybe it happened in

6

Honolulu.

7

I think one happened down at -- off the Pali

8 there at a camping park. But what about bottles that may
9 be cracked, left in the sand or on the park? Have you
10
11
12

had any incidences?
MR. AH SAU: I haven't heard or received any
complaints about broken glass on the -- on the beach.

13 We did have some complaints about fires and logs on the
14 beach being burned. We do provide barbecue grills at
15
16

our beach parks that are on the grass area.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. But if there

17

was a ban, you would not have this alcoholic bottles and

18

the possibility of them cracking.

19

Now, if we did allow it, Corporation

20

Counsel, and someone was injured, a child, whomever,

21

cut, whatever, falling down, stuck in its neck, who

22

knows? I just hate to paint the gory picture, but it's

23

possible. What is the County's liability?

24

MR. UEOKA: The County's liability

25 would be dependent upon the exact circumstances of the
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1

case. If we were -- again, if we were found to be

2

negligent by not, let's say, cleaning up the bottles in

3

a reasonable amount of time, we would probably open

4

ourselves up to liability. But again, it would depend

5

on the exact circumstances of the case. I'd hate to

6

speculate on something like that.

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. I'm done.

8

CHAIR JOHNSON: And I think Member

9 Nishiki brings up a very good point that what is the old
10

saying? "An ounce of prevention is worth a pound of

11

cure." That if you are not bringing things into that

12

area, because it's prohibited, perhaps then it would limit our liability.

13

Member Molina, you had a question or no?

14

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Member Kaho'ohalahala.

16

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you,

17

Chair.
You know, I'm just listening to the

18
19

discussion and to some of the issues that have raised.

20 And I think, Madam Chair, if I can, my observation in
21

today's meeting is that while we are looking at issues

22

that may be issues of liability, as was just mentioned

23

here, there's a very fine line between trying to look at

24

that as being the reason for restricting alcohol

25

consumption.
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1

And if I look at the -- the testimony that's

2 been sent in, between public safety and what I would
3

say that fine division as a resident community, that's a

4 transient community of people, who would like to have a
5
6

beach for their own use.
And I -- I say that because if you look at

7

the -- the testimonies that's been submitted -- and this

8

is from Bob Miller -- he says that the -- I would think

9 that Maui County would do all they can to keep the
10

tourism dollar flowing. Okay. That's a reason for --

11

for this closure.

12

You have this lengthy one here that goes

13

from several people, but it's from a Donna. And she

14

says that it's becoming an issue making this a rich

15

against local. Okay. And so and then she goes on to

16

explain what she thinks about that discussion.

17

If you continue on this, it talks about

18

concern for my renters, and in the -- having to realign

19

our security gates. We are not talking about issues

20 that are having to deal now with the fact that we are
21

looking at a ban on alcohol consumption. We are talking

22

about some other quality of life that is being described

23

or pushed by another group of people.

24

And I think that that is of some concern to

25 me, and when we are trying to make a policy as to how we
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1

balance this. And again, you are soliciting. I have

2 been asked by several of the Charley Young Beach
3

residents, homeowners, and guests to provide you with

4

comments. Okay. And, therefore, one of the property

5

owners says, "I am trying to protect myself and my

6

family."

7

Okay. I think that those are all legitimate

8

kinds of reasons for consideration, but I -- I bring

9

that out, because there is a very fine line here between

10 what we are actually doing and what we are saying. And
11

I want us to be very mindful of what that is.

12
13

Because if we choose just to pass a policy
based on this kind of submittal of testimony, then I

14 would be concerned that we haven't really solved the
15

problem here. We've, in fact -- perhaps are beginning

16

to escalate the problem, because we are going to build a

17

division here that is far beyond just alcohol

18

consumption.

19

And that -- that is my concern. And it's

20 being expressed in these testimonies that have been
21

submitted to us. And, so, here's another testimony

22

that's from Sarah D

, and it says that now there's

23 this thing about them being confronted by those who are
24
25

users of the beach as "Welcome to our beach."
There's a very underlying -- that statement
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1

there, is a very serious kind of concern that I

2 think we need to really get down to and start talking
3

about. That we are now looking at whether or not we are

4 gonna displace people from a place that -- that they are
5 very comfortable and have become very familiar with,
6

and perhaps have been users of this -- this property, as

7

the Director has stated earlier, with that of another

8 group of people who sees that they are being infringed
9 upon in their exercise to be visitors or now new
10
11

residents.
One person said, "Two homeowners have

12

already sold their property." So, who are we talking

13

about in the situation? That concerns me, Madam Chair,

14

that we earlier did talk about the Honokowai issue. The

15

difference, I think, is that the Honokowai issue is a --

16

is a stand-alone park. It's there and there is -- yes,

17

you got neighbors. And the neighbors on either side

18

have -- have had concerns. But it is a park that has

19

access to the highway, and it's clear and open.

20

Now we are talking about one that's lined on

21

three sides, perhaps, by visitors and homeowners, who

22

are now taking some effort to try and bring some measure

23

of control in the manner that they would like.

24
25

And so I don't know how we can resolve this.
But clearly, one thing is -- is, I think, missing here,
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1

perhaps. And it's in the -- the testimony that was sent

2

by a person named Donna. And she says that the issue,

3

"Making this a rich against local, homeowner against

4

beachgoers has brought this to a head. So, do you

5

really blame them?"

6

And I think what she's asking is that the

7 process in which this is trying to be resolved is not
8

necessarily the one that's appropriate. And I think if

9

you look at under -- underlying this, there needs to be

10

a way to find resolution to this. But if people think

11 that bringing it to this body is how we are going to
12

resolve that, then I think that we haven't -- we haven't

13 helped very much in that regard.
14

So, I wish that there were a way that we

15

could bring people really together on all sides of this,

16

sit them down, whether they are the homeowner, the

17

visitor, the casual user, and the long-time resident,

18

and the -- the user, who's doing the volleyball, and

19

those who are consuming, and get them to really sit down

20

and talk about these issues. That would, to me, would

21

be the more appropriate route.

22
23

But I don't know, by our action today, that
we have come any closer to finding resolution in that,

24 except that we may be escalating some of these
25

underlying kinds of issues. So -- so, those are my
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1

thoughts in trying to make sense --

2

CHAIR JOHNSON: I understand.

3

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- of what

4

today's meeting is truly about. So ...

5

CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair would

6

not have brought this forward if I believed that we had

7

not made the attempts that you just referred to, because

8 we have had more than one meeting, and to resolve it
9

kukakuka, you know, have the parties come together.
And I believe that our Parks Director -- I

10
11

have to give her credit for doing that. She has done

12

precisely that. She has made every effort. And I

13

always tell people, be careful what you ask for, because

14

when it was unresolved at that level, it continued to

15

bring conflict.
You know, the things that you are citing are

16
17

not the only issues. Those letters have come, I think,

18 kind of on the tail end of many of the people that did
19 participate in the early conversations about this entire
20

issue. And it's also, I think, brought to a head the

21

issue that Member Nishiki raised of -- and I believe

22

also Member Pontanilla -- drinking in our parks in

23

general.

24

There are no places -- basically, in many

25

places on the mainland, they don't permit it. I will
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1

give you an example of another conflict, which is with

2

our Wailuku -- our Community Center that is smack in the

3

middle of, you know, Iao Parkside. And that -- or it's

4 the Velma Santos Community Center rather.
5

That Community Center gets continual

6

complaints, because the people who built the homes

7

around that area don't like the noise, and yet it's a

8

vital part of the community. So, a lot of those

9

concerns come from people that escalate their voices,

10
11

and there's plenty of alcohol served.
So, we have these conflicts, which we have

12

actually allowed, because of our policies. And, you

13

know, we've tried to ban alcohol wholesale. You know, I

14

think Member Victorino, who's not here right now, he

15

tried, in his committee, to at least limit alcohol being

16

served in parks where there was playground equipment.

17

Well, you know, incremental, I guess,

18

passage of these kinds of issues is probably my call

19

rather than dealing with it on a wholesale basis and

20

trying to create, as you know, greater conflicts. I --

21

I don't know the answer, but I believe that until we

22

actually try to implement policy and see if this works,

23

because we've exhausted the other options, as far as the

24

Chair is concerned.

25

And certainly, the Parks will tell you, it's
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1

not the only area that they've tried to, you know,

2

basically broker and really bring the parties together.

3

There's other parks, and those will come forward,

4

perhaps. Maybe not.

5

But right now today, we are talking about

6

one area and one measure that the Chair is trying to

7

move forward to see if this possibly would work. If it

8

does not, I think we are gonna hear from the area

9

residents very quickly and for the beach users as well.

10 But if you care and if you are passionate about your
11

right to do these activities, there is -- you know,

12

there is the opportunity, you know, to bring that

13

forward.

14

So, Member Pontanilla.

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. The

16

question I was gonna ask the Department is not in this

17

area but Makena State Park. I know we have our

18

lifeguards manning that park. Does the Makena State

19

Park allow drinking of alcohol, since it's a State park?

20 And do we have -- or do they have signs posted?
21

MS. HORCAJO: I will need to check on the

22

signage in the park. I do know that alcohol is not --

23

is prohibited, is not allowed on -- in the State parks

24

as well as on the unencumbered lands. DLNR will easily

25

tell you that there is no way that they -- you know,
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1

they are not actively enforcing it. They don't have

2

enough officers.

3
4

What it does allow them the opportunity to
do, however, is if they have complaints or concerns,

5 because of a specific party or individual consuming too
6 much alcohol, that that gives them the authority to go
7

in and do something about it. Otherwise, you know, they

8

don't bother the campers, or they don't bother the

9

people, because they don't have the staff to do so.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: But as far as the

10
11

sign, you don't know?

12
13

MS. HORCAJO: I don't know about the signs.
I will --

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.

15

MS. HORCAJO: -- check that out, though.

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maybe for

17

Corporation Counsel, because part of the -- part of the

18

land has been EO'd from the State of Hawaii to the

19

County of Maui. When we accepted the land, we also

20

accepted the responsibility of that land, meaning that

21

County rules rather than State rules.

22

MR. UEOKA: Yes, that's correct.

23 My understanding is the entire Charley Young Beach Park
24

is EO'd to the County from the State, and the State

25

allows us to manage the park as we see necessary, as
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1

long as we stick to the purpose of the Executive Order,

2 which is public right-of-way and beach purposes.
3
4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank
you, Chair.

5

CHAIR JOHNSON: Not at all. Members,

6 we are reaching the point where my -- you know what my
7

recommendation is going to be, that we move this on to

8

the full Council.
Yes, Member Nishiki.

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, as I look at

10
11

the bill --

12

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- is there any

14

section for penalty?

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: Staff.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Corporation Counsel?

17

CHAIR JOHNSON: Or Corporation

18
19

Counsel.
MR. UEOKA: The penalty would fall

20

under -- it's not within this bill for an ordinance, but

21

it's already in the Maui County Code under 13.04.230

22

entitled "Penalties." For this infraction, essentially,

23

you'd be subject to a fine of not less than a $150 and

24

not more than $500.

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: This is called what?
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1 What is the -- what is the arrest? What are you gonna
2 be charged with?
3
4

MR. UEOKA: It would be a
violation of Maui County Code Section 13.04.048.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And then I

6

guess this money goes to the State or goes to the

7

County?

8

MR. UEOKA: It would go to the

9

State, because the court -- State court system would be

10

dealing with this. Our police officers, our park

11

rangers would be issuing a citation, like a ticket, a

12

regular old ticket.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: There is no way that

13
14

we could work this --

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: No.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- to go to the

17

County?

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I wish we could.

19

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Not at our level.

20

MR. UEOKA: I believe the criminal

21

enforcement, this is a -- it's a criminal action, so it

22 would be in the court system. There would be other
23 methods, but we are not -- we did not put that into the
24
25

Penalty Section in Section 13.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: When you said,
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1 Mr. Ueoka, there may be other methods, these methods may
2 make it so that the money can come to the County?
3

MR. UEOKA: I guess it could be a

4

fine of some sort, like an administrative-type

5

enforcement, but it would be very difficult. And we'd

6

have to look into that more thoroughly. There may be a

7

way. I'm not a hundred percent sure either way.

8

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you.

9

CHAIR JOHNSON: Is that all, Member

10

Nishiki?

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yep.

12

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Yeah. And I

13

specifically did not focus on fines, because I'm

14

focusing right now more on compliance. And -- and not

15 knowing whether this is going to resolve -- as Member
16

Kaho'ohalahala brought up, we don't know if this is

17

going to resolve the issue. I have no idea.

18
19
20

I mean, perhaps God knows, but I don't have
that answer. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, in trying to

21

accomplish what I know you are trying to do, I have, you

22

know, niggling concerns about, you know, both sides of

23

this. I -- I am -- I'll disclose. I'm pretty much a

24

teetotaler. I very seldom drink. And a lot of that has

25 to do with my being on medication off and on, that the
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1
2

con -- you know, doesn't allow that.
But it's not a big deal for me. I can go to

3

the beach and have a soda. I'm happy. But I do know

4

there are people who enjoy a beer or enjoy whatever it

5

is that they drink, and that's okay, that's their

6

business, as long as they don't bother anybody.

7

So, I am trying to weigh this, you know, and

8

be respectful of the differences that we have in people.

9

But for me, one of the big concerns is the setting that

10

we provide in -- in our park, where people want to go,

11

and they want to be safe, and they want to feel

12

comfortable, and they want to be able to take their family.

13

All kinds of people want to be able to go to

14

the park. You know, young people, old people, people by

15

themselves, youths. We all want to go and feel

16

comfortable and safe. And we have serious limitations,

17

limitations because we don't have enough Park people to

18

be there all the time. I mean, if we had a ranger there

19

all the time, it would be great. I mean, probably

20 nothing would happen, because somebody would be there to
21
22
23

say, no, you can't do that.
And same thing with the police who are
telling us, you know, we can't be there all the time.

24 We have all these things going on, and we can pass by
25

occasionally, but we can't monitor this all the time.
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1

So, there's always the issue of enforcement.

2

You know, we pass the law, and who's gonna

3

be there to say, "Put that beer away, or get that out of

4

here, because, you know, you are not supposed to be

5

doing it."

6
7

But the other issue that is concern for me
is liability. You know, we don't have a huge, deep

8 pocket here at the County to pay for possible fines, or
9

judgments, or whatever against us. If we have the rule,

10

and something happens, then at least we have tried to --

11

to safeguard our residents and the majority of the

12

residents.

13

So, this is not an easily made decision, and

14

I understand how hard it is for us to -- to make these

15

kinds of decisions. But, you know, like they say, if

16

you can't stand the heat, get out of the kitchen.

17

That's what we are here to do. So, I will do what I

18

have to do.
And again, I thank you for bringing up this

19
20

very difficult situation. But, you know, it may be

21

peripheral for me. I don't live in Kihei. I don't go

22

to the beach. So, this is peripheral. But it's very

23

important to the people who want to go and who deal with

24

it every day. And so that's our job to deal with this.

25

Thank you.
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1

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.

2 Member Molina.
3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam

4

Chair. I'm ready to move and support your

5

recommendation, if it is to move this out, but I just

6

wanna say that I will support your recommendation with

7

somewhat of a heavy heart or some sadness, because it

8

seems like always the law-abiding citizen, who wants to

9

just go to the beach, have that drink, gets punished

10
11

because of the actions of a few.
And it doesn't help matters any, too, when

12

you see a lot of these liquor advertisements on TV.

13

They always show people having a drink at the beach.

14

So, it's somewhat of a societal problem where people

15

think, "Well, you gotta go to the beach and have that

16

drink to feel good." But it makes it difficult

17

for government, yeah, especially when, you know, people

18

just sometimes don't know how to control themselves.

19

And I am glad Member Baisa mentioned earlier

20

about, you know, old Maui, what it was like when we

21

were growing up. You know, I'm sure many of us, if not

22

all of us here in this room, have gone to the beach and

23

seen Uncle and Auntie have that little alcohol beverage.

24 But people knew how to take care of themselves and
25

conduct themselves.
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1
2

Now, I don't know if this may be a
generational thing. Now -- folks now may be

3 different -- come here with different mindsets, and they
4

feel that it's their right to go and have that beer or

5 whatever and get crazy and stupid down at the beach, and
6 making others, who want to have a peaceful time at the
7

beach, feel threatened. I don't know if that's the

8

problem.

9

But if this is our last resort, what we have

10

to do to protect the innocent, then this is what we

11

gotta do, Madam Chair. So, you know, and when you look

12

at it from a perception standpoint of Maui County, we

13

have to keep that in mind. If our residents and our

14 visitors feel that Maui County is doing things to keep
15

our beaches and our parks safe, I think it's -- it's

16

better for us as a whole for the community's sake.

17

So, you know, the -- as it was mentioned,

18

you said it, you know, drinking is more of a privilege

19

at the beach, and some people think it's their right to

20

go and drink and then act stupid, you know. It's not

21

fair to the rest of the -- the majority of our citizens

22 who are law-abiding citizens who want to enjoy and
23
24
25

experience nature in a peaceful and calm setting.
So, Madam Chair, I'm just ready, at this
point, for your recommendation. Thank you.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Member

1
2

Baisa had one final thing.

3

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just one more thing

4 before I forget what I wanted to tell you. I get wrapped
5

up in these things.

6

Is it possible that we could kind of --

7

because we don't know, and I don't know either, and I

8

totally agree with Member Kaho'ohalahala. We don't know

9

if we will be successful in changing the atmosphere in

10

this area, 'cause, you know, it appears to be more

11

complicated than just alcohol.

12

But is it possible that we could pass this

13 with some kind of a review or a sunset date to determine
14

how it's going, so that if it's not going, and we need

15

to amend it, maybe we could?
CHAIR JOHNSON: I -- I'd like to

16
17

actually, you know -- and that is a very good

18

suggestion, 'cause that was one of the things that I had

19

considered.

20
21

I would like to give our Parks Department,
though, an opportunity to kind of oversee this. I will

22 make a commitment to, not only the volleyball players,
23

but, you know, the area residents and the rest of the

24

beach users that do come to that area, that I'm probably

25

the first one, you know -- or let's say, you know,
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1

Tamara will be the first one. I will be the second one

2

to get the call. If this is not working or if I see

3 problems, I have no difficulty in bringing this issue
4
5

back.
Right now, I would like to see how it works.

6

I will visit further, with both staff as well as the

7

Department, to see if perhaps we may want to entertain

8

an amendment, at first reading of this, assuming this

9

does pass out of Committee. I'm open to that.

10
11

But I think, as I said earlier, we will not
know, until we actually implement it. Just like our

12 Administrative Rules, which Tamara is dealing with right
13
14
15
16

now, we never know. I -- I could not tell you.
So, at this point, if there are no further
comments, the Chair would -- Member Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And

17

I'd like to say that Member Baisa has a very good point,

18

and you have a very good point, too.

19

What Member -- you know, what Member Nishiki

20 had said earlier, need to be considered when we do this
21

review, because I'm almost sure that this problem is

22

just gonna go towards Kamaole I. And if we need to make

23

that amendment, on first reading, then, you know, I am

24

open to that.

25

CHAIR JOHNSON: What the Chair is
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1

going to do, Member Pontanilla, because I've already

2

received complaints on Kamaole I, I'm gonna create an

3

item that will be separate, but it would dovetail with

4

this one. But I don't want to commingle the two, only

5

because, right now, this is a segmented issue.

6
7

I was trying to come up with a compromise.
I'm also hoping that if this does move forward, that we

8 would get further testimony and public input as to how
9
10

that is perceived in the community, whether it's
acceptable or not. But I already am creating that item.

11

I also would -- and I believe there was a

12 request made by Member Molina, which I would ask staff
13

to see if, by first reading, again, assuming this does

14 pass on to the full Council, to Kihei Community
15

Association soliciting their comments. So, I would ask

16

for that.

17

And, you know, anyone who is in -- within

18

earshot, or anyone who reads the paper, I'm hoping we do

19

get, you know, issues, or questions, or more fully

20

thought out answers or input to this issue. But I -- I

21

can't force the public to attend these meetings. I

22

can't force them to view things in a particular way, but

23

I can put it out there. We can put it out there, as a

24

Committee, and then see what happens.

25

So, Members, if there are no further
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1

comments, I would like to propose, at this point in

2

time, that the -- the Chair will entertain a motion that

3 we send forward "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER
4

13.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PROHIBITING CONSUMPTION OF

5 ALCOHOL AT CHARLEY YOUNG PARK". And this would include
6

the filing of the communication.

7

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: I so move.

8

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.

9

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. It's been moved

10

by Vice-Chair Kaho'ohalahala, seconded by Member Baisa.

11

Yes.

12

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Under discussion.

13

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.

14

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: I am going to

15

support your recommendation, but I do have reservations.

16

CHAIR JOHNSON: I understand.

17

VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And my

18

reservations are basically having to deal with, I think,

19 what are some of the underlying issues that go far
20
21
22

beyond just the idea of banning alcohol consumption.
And I wanted to be very cautious about why
we take this step, and I'm still concerned that the --

23 the kinds of testimony that come forward that help us to
24 make these kinds of decisions are very close to a line
25 that -- that drives even deeper into my -- what might be
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1
2

underlying.
And, therefore, I will support your

3

recommendation, but these are the areas that I have

4

reservations about. And, at some point, I hope to, you

5

know, if -- if necessary, to participate in some of

6

these discussions to find better ways of finding

7

solutions rather than creating more and more

8

restrictions. So ...

9

CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair -- and

10

the Chair totally understands and appreciates that,

11

because those are some of the concerns that I also have

12

about this issue. Because you are correct. There is a

13

great deal of anger that is going on that is underlying

14

some of these difficulties that we are experiencing in

15

this area. So, thank you very much, Member

16

Kaho'ohalahala.

17

Member Molina.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam

19

Chair. As I mentioned earlier, I will support your

20

recommendation. And, you know, it's unfortunate that

21

there couldn't -- you know, the meeting of the minds had

22

occurred earlier, maybe we would not have to have been

23

here today if there could have been more, I guess, ho'oponopono,

24

as the Hawaiians call it, you know,

25 bring their heads together and trying to resolve the
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1

differences.

2

But this I see it as a last resort. The

3

government has to intervene and try to solve -- solve

4

the problem. But -- and who knows? The groups that are

5

making -- you know, causing some of these issues, the

6

lewd behavior and so forth, it might just be a few of

7

them, and the majority of them may be, you know, kicking

8

back, having a good time, but it's just a few causing

9

the problems.
And it's too bad it couldn't have been worked out

10

11 between the residents and those who use the beach, so we
12

don't have to look at, you know, implementing bans and

13

so forth. Just -- it's just another example of the

14

old Maui that many of us remember starting to fade away,

15

and Times Are A-Changin'. But if this is the only

16

instrument or tool we have at our hands to ultimately

17

provide safety for all of our citizens, then so be it.
But, you know, we -- everyone's entitled to

18
19

use the beach and to feel safe at the beach. Thank you,

20

Madam Chair.

21
22
23
24

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Any
further comments?
The Chair, with your permission, would just
say that I think the beach is still gonna be open for

25 those individuals that wanna play volleyball. And many
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1 times human behavior is altered dramatically when you
2

combine alcohol with a lot of physical activity, and

3

it's not like drinking water.

4

So, I think that volleyball is a very valid

5

activity. I think our Parks Director will certainly be

6

an advocate for recreation on our beaches, but sometimes

7

it does change your conduct when you are under the

8

influence.

9
10
11
12

So -- and Member Nishiki is entertaining us
with a little -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, I'm just trying
to sing (inaudible).

13

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: For the times they

15
16

are a-changin' (singing).
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And we have a

17

rendition of The Times They Are A-Changin', by Member

18

Nishiki. Thank you. I don't know. Maybe we should put

19

you up for America's Got Talent. Do you think?

20

Anyway, but, you know, there is no perfect

21

solution. And I do hope that, at first reading, when

22

this issue does move forward, that we do get input to

23 help us know whether we are moving in the right
24
25

direction. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, thank you very
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1

much, Chair. I think I have said enough, but I do -- I

2

am ready that tomorrow my Blackberry will be full of

3

emails, and it's good. It's good. I like receiving

4

those, and I like receiving testimony.

5

Because it's sad when we are making a

6

decision of this amount of importance, and, you know, we

7

don't have a whole lot of representatives of the public

8

here. But I do understand. People are working, and

9

they are taking care of kids, and they've got lots of

10

stuff going on. But maybe in their wee hours, when they

11

are home, and they are playing Facebook, they can send

12

us an email or give us a call.

13

But we do want to hear from them, because

14

that's the only way that we will become aware of the

15

issues that will surround this decision. But I think

16

this is a very sad but important thing for us to do, and

17

I will support your recommendation.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.

18
19

Any further discussion?
Seeing none, all those in favor of the

20
21

passage of this bill on to the full Council, please

22

signify by saying aye.

23

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

24

CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair votes

25

aye.
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1

Any nays? Seeing none, I thank you. This

2

will pass on to the full Council. And hopefully, we

3

will gather input.

4

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Molina,

5

Pontanilla, Vice-Chair Kaho'ohalahala, and Chair

6

Johnson.

7

NOES:

None.

8

EXC.:

None.

9

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN: None.

10

11 MOTION CARRIED
12 ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING of proposed

13

bill, and FILING of communication.

14

CHAIR JOHNSON: I want to thank Member

15

Nishiki also for his attendance today. I want to thank

16

our Police Department for being present even -- and

17 perhaps even Brad Hickle, who is with our Police
18

Department, may be requested at first reading, because

19

then if he has information that we've not received, that

20

would be fine.

21
22

And I especially want to thank our Parks
Director and her staff, because this is not easy. They

23 have to also dance the fine line between keeping
24 everyone happy and keeping our parks safe and open.
25

So, with that, are there any further
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1

announcements? Seeing none, this meeting of July 2nd,

2

2009, is adjourned.

3

ADJOURN: 3:20 p.m.

...(gavel)...

4
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1

CERTIFICATE

2

I, KATHERINE EISMANN, a Court Reporter of the

3

State of Hawaii, do hereby certify that the

4

electronically recorded proceedings contained herein

5 were taken by me in machine shorthand and thereafter
6 reduced to print by means of computer-aided
7

transcription; that the foregoing represents, to the

8

best of my ability, a true and accurate transcript of

9 the electronically-recorded proceedings had in the
10

foregoing matter.

11

I further certify that I am not an attorney

12

for any of the parties hereto nor in any way concerned

13

with the cause.
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Hawaii Certified Shorthand Reporter #439
Certified Realtime Reporter
Certified Broadcast Captioner
Registered Diplomate Reporter

19
20
21
22
23
24
25

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

